

BG Research Online

Gregory, D. (2023) A Box in the Desert: Using Open Access Satellite Imagery to Map the 151st Infantry Brigade's Field Defences on the Gazala Line, 1942. International Journal of Historical Archaeology. ISSN 1092-7697

This is an accepted manuscript published Springer on 2nd October 2023 at: <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10761-023-00712-8</u>

This version may differ slightly from the final published version.

Copyright is retained by the author/s and/or other copyright holders.

End users generally may reproduce, display or distribute single copies of content held within BG Research Online, in any format or medium, for <u>personal research & study</u> or for <u>educational or other</u> <u>not-for-profit purposes</u> provided that:

- The full bibliographic details and a hyperlink to (or the URL of) the item's record in BG Research Online are clearly displayed;
- No part of the content or metadata is further copied, reproduced, distributed, displayed or published, in any format or medium;
- The content and/or metadata is not used for commercial purposes;
- The content is not altered or adapted without written permission from the rights owner/s, unless expressly permitted by licence.

For enquiries about BG Research Online email <u>bgro@bishopg.ac.uk</u>.

A box in the desert: using open access satellite imagery to map the 151st Infantry Brigade's field defences on the Gazala Line, 1942

Abstract

At the end of May 1942, the Axis *Afrika Korps* launched an assault on the Allied Eighth Army's defences of the Gazala Line in Libya: the Gazala Line was located to the west of Tobruk, and stretched south into the Libyan desert. By the time the Axis attacked the Gazala Line, the Allies' defences consisted of a series of boxes which were defended by the different brigades of the Eighth Army. In this article, the results of a survey of the field defences of the 151st Infantry Brigade using open access satellite imagery is discussed. This research will demonstrate that the 151st Infantry Brigade's box was primarily designed to defend against a frontal assault. In addition, the survey demonstrates the value of open access satellite imagery for understanding Second World War desert battles.

Keywords: Gazala; conflict archaeology; Google Earth.

Introduction

In recent years, there has been a wealth of research into twentieth-century conflict archaeology. These studies range from focusing on the physical remains associated with conflict to research that takes a more theoretical approach to issues surrounding recording and interpreting sites (see Dobinson 2001, 2010, 2013; Schofield et al. 2002; Cocroft et al. 2004; Schofield 2005; and Osborne 2008). This body of work has demonstrated that research into the physical legacy of modern conflict can contribute to both academic and public understandings of past events. In addition, modern conflict archaeology can help unpack the social memories of past wars (see Harrison and Schofield 2010).

Archaeological studies of the Second World War have now expanded beyond the confines of the battlefields of the European Theatre of Operation. Research has now been conducted on the Pacific Theatre (see Jeffery 2004; Dixon et al. 2012; Price and Knecht 2012; Price et al. 2013; Browne 2014; McKinnon and Carrell 2015; Browne 2019; and Young 2012), as well as in the Americas (see Shew and Kamp-Whittaker 2013; Ng and Camp 2015; Barnes 2018a; and Barnes 2018b). The Second World War, however, also turned vast areas of North Africa into a conflict zone. Although several studies have been conducted on sites across Africa, few have focused on the physical remains of the Second World War (see Sinclair-Thomson and Challis 2017; Gilbin 2015; Pollard et al. 2005; Chipangura and Silika 2019; Swanepoel 2005; Banks 2007; Bolin 2012; Garfi 2014). Moreover, the limited archaeological work that has been undertaken on the North Africa Campaign has focused on the Battles of El Alamein (see Pearson & Connah 2009; Bondesan 2012; Bondesan et al. 2013).

This article seeks to contribute to this growing body of work on North African conflict archaeology through a discussion of the 151st Infantry Brigade's defensive 'box' on the Gazala Line constructed in 1942. Until recently, the Battle of Gazala has been overlooked in the historiography of the Second World War. The battle is often regarded as part of the wider discussion of the Allied retreat from El Agheila to El Alamein and is overshadowed by the Second Battle of El Alamein (Dando 2014: 112). Historians who have examined the Battle of Gazala have previously never mentioned the physical remains. It is possible that this oversight was partly due to the challenges in conducting fieldwork in Libya, and also the absence of a suitable methodological approach for undertaking a remote survey. This article will begin to address this oversight by exploring the physical remains of the Gazala battlefield within the Libyan landscape.

The defensive 'box' of the 151st Infantry Brigade, which formed part of the 50th Infantry Division's area of responsibility on the Gazala Line from the end of February 1942 until the *Afrika Korps*' attack in May 1942, will be the focus of this study. Diversional attacks to the north and south of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box during the Battle of Gazala meant that the brigade did not see any major fighting. In addition, as the site of their box had not been fought over prior to, during, or after the battle, the field remains that are still visible on open access satellite imagery must date from the activity in February to May 1942. As the box was located on an open, flat plain, the topography would have had limited influence on the siting of the brigade's field defences and their position was clearly dictated by tactical considerations.

Methodology

The transcription of the field defences presented in this article was undertaken by a systematic visual survey of open access satellite imagery covering the 151st Infantry Brigade's box in northeast Libya. It was the objective of the survey to create a data set which contained information on the field defence placement, the number of positions, and their nature. To ensure a systematic approach to the survey, a 1km-by-1km grid was laid over the entire area. Each grid square was then methodically examined at a viewing altitude of 500m. This viewing altitude was selected as it was the maximum height which still allowed for confidence in detecting and identifying all field remains. At this viewing altitude the smallest features that can be reliably recorded are 3m in size. Although these features can be recorded at a 500m viewing altitude, the resolution of the satellite images are insufficient to assess the precise function of these features (Figure 1). All historic satellite imagery available on Google Earth were consulted as the resolution, environmental conditions, or position of the sun meant that archaeological features were not visible on every image (Figure 2). Once a feature had been identified, it was transcribed in ArcGIS at 1:1000 using Maxar Vivid imagery as a guide.

Once the field defences were transcribed from the satellite images, fields of fire were plotted. The first attempt at plotting Second World War fields of fire was undertaken by Colin Lacey in 2003. In Lacey's study, variations in natural terrain were taken into account when determining fields of fire. Comparatively, for this study, variations in topography were assumed to be negligible and have no impact on fields of fire. The Libyan desert in the region around the Gazala Line is predominantly a flat plain. Although there will be some variation, changes in topography would reduce the fields of fire. In this article, a perfect 360° field of fire and line of sights has been assumed as this demonstrates the maximum defensive area surrounding the field defences.

With the introduction of open access remote sensing technologies, such as Google Earth, some aspects of desktop surveying have become more accessible (O'Reilly and Scott 2015: 9). Although the data available from Google Earth is not always a substitute for higher-resolution imagery that is available to purchase, the software reduces costs, and is easier to use and access (Myers 2010: 457). Since the release of Google Earth, various studies have demonstrated the value of the platform for discovering new archaeological sites in remote and inaccessible regions (see Luo et al. 2018; Myers 2010; O'Reilly and Scott 2015; Kempe and Al-Malabeh 2013; Thomas et al. 2008; Sadr and Rodier 2012; and Kennedy and Bishop 2011). Work by Salvatore Garfi on the fortifications of the Spanish Civil War has also demonstrated the value of Google Earth for the study of Modern Conflict Archaeology (Garfi 2019, 19, 38). One of the aims of this study is to contribute to this growing body of literature.

Historical background

By Christmas 1941, following the advance of the Eighth Army during Operation CRUSADER, General Erwin Rommel's *Afrika Korps* had been forced to withdraw to

Agedabia in northwest Libya (Figure 3). Cyrenaica, the eastern coastal region of Libya was now under Allied control. Following Rommel's retreat, General Sir Clause Auchinleck, Commander-in-Chief Middle East Command, believed the *Afrika Korps* would be unable to launch a counterattack for some time. Any attack Rommel might have launched was anticipated by the Allies to be localised and containable. However, the German reinforcements that arrived from Tripoli, combined with the Italian tanks at their disposal, meant that the *Afrika Korps* outnumbered the Eighth Army much sooner than the Allies had expected (Doherty 1999, 35-6).

Based on the number of Axis reinforcements arriving in Libya, Rommel was advised that for the two weeks following 12 January 1942, the *Afrika Korps* would be stronger than the Allies, whom were also reportedly getting short on supplies (Graham 1999, 96). Taking into account all the information at his disposal, Rommel decided to go on the offensive (Carver 1964, 148). On 21 January 1942, Rommel launched an attack from his positions near Agedabia, which threw the Allied 1st Armoured Division into a state of confusion (Carver 2002, 56). Realising that he had caught the Allies by surprise, Rommel decided to continue the attack by launching a fresh assault on the Allied positions on 27 January (Doherty 1999, 35, 37).

Following the loss of Benghazi to Rommel on 29 January 1942, formations within the Allied Eighth Army were instructed at 14:00 on 1 February to begin their withdrawal to the Gazala Line the following day (Graham 1999: 96; Carver 2002: 58; and TNA WO 201/2696: 29). Within a few days, the Eighth Army had arrived back at Gazala (TNA CAB 44/97: 15). Initially, the Allies had conceived the position at Gazala as an outpost line intended to delay the eastward movement of the *Afrika Korps* for as long as possible, with their main defensive position stretched along the Libyan-Egyptian border (TNA WO 236/2a: 1). Consequently, between February and March 1942, the

Gazala Line was only being defended by a small number of formations, whilst the Allies evacuated the stores held in Tobruk (TNA WO 236/2b: 1-2).

At some point in February or March 1942, the Allies decided to both build up their defences on the Gazala Line and around Tobruk, and create a striking force behind the defended positions (TNA CAB 44/97: 19; TNA CAB 44/418a: 2; TNA WO 236/2a: 1; and TNA WO 236/2b: 1-2). The Eighth Army was also ordered to take the offensive at the earliest possible date (TNA WO 236/2a: 1). It was the intended aim of this Allied offensive to relieve the pressure on Malta as 'the Navy insisted that the Cyrenaican "bulge" must be captured to prevent its use by enemy aircraft and to enable us to base air escorts for the [Malta] convoy on the landing grounds' (TNA WO 236/2b: 1). As the number of troops and tanks at Rommel's disposal was rapidly increasing, the Allies decided that the Eighth Army would receive his attack in its defended position at Gazala, before launching a strong counterattack (TNA WO 236/2a: 1). The Allies determined that in order for their plan to succeed, they would need to build up a superior ratio of tanks of 3:2, in addition to another fifty percent of tanks in reserve (TNA CAB 44/97: 42). Tobruk essentially became a military depot holding the supplies for the Allies' planned counter offensive. To secure these stores and to protect against Rommel's anticipated attack, the Gazala Line had to be strengthened (TNA CAB 44/97: 16). Eventually, on 26 May 1942, the Afrika Korps launched their attack against the defended boxes established by the Allies on the Gazala Line.

Field remains

The Allies' defences on the Gazala Line were intended to block the western approach to Tobruk and all routes from Segnali, which would force Rommel's forces to the south and into the desert if the *Afrika Korps* tried to outflank the position (TNA CAB 44/97: 33). Each Allied brigade on the Gazala Line developed defensive 'boxes' which were

surrounded by barbed wire and minefields (Figure 4) (TNA CAB 44/420: 6). When the 151st Infantry Brigade arrived in the centre of the Gazala Line in late February 1942, the brigade's formations began work on improving, digging, and camouflaging the fighting positions and living quarters within their box (Figure 5) (TNA WO 169/4288a: 1; TNA WO 169/5007a: 6; TNA WO 169/5008a: 2; and TNA WO 169/5008b: 2). The units making up the 151st Infantry Brigade were the 6th Battalion, 8th Battalion, and 9th Battalion Durham Light Infantry, in addition to C Company, 2nd Battalion, Cheshire Regiment, and the guns of the 74th Field Regiment Royal Artillery (RA), the 65th Anti-Tank Regiment Royal Artillery (TNA WO 169/4722: 1), and the 25th Light Anti-Aircraft Regiment (TNA WO 169/4882: 2). The systematic survey of the Libyan landscape identified various field positions constructed by the 151st Infantry Brigade which will now be discussed (Figure 6).

Defensive positions

The infantry training pamphlet produced by the War Office in 1944, two years after the Battle of Gazala, stated that when a battalion was developing a defensive position, the 'digging of shelter slits and weapon pits to provide cover for every man in the battalion will be the automatic first task of the troops' (The War Office 1944a: 39). In the sector to the west of the 151st Infantry Brigade, which was held by the 150th Infantry Brigade, field position construction was slow due to the hard nature of the ground, and the soldiers were only equipped with picks and shovels (TNA WO 169/4999a: 1). Despite gradual progress, 'great care was taken to site the positions where they could best do their task and rather than go to a place where digging was easier [they] have persevered on the spots originally chosen' (TNA WO 169/4999b: 2). Although the ground was hard in the vicinity of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box, the brigade's troops continued digging and improving their field defences up until Rommel launched his attack on the

Gazala Line (TNA WO 169/5007b: 6; TNA WO 169/5007c: 4; TNA WO 169/5007d: 4; and TNA WO 169/5008c: 9). One of the most basic defensive positions of the British Army during the Second World War was the 'Weapons Pit' which could accommodate 2 men and was 3ft 6in (1.1m) wide by 6ft (1.8m) long. Several weapons pits would then be connected by a zig-zag trench to create a 'Sections Post' that could accommodate between 8-10 men, and was designed to provide all round defence (TNA WO 169/4999c: 1 and TNA WO 169/5007b: 6). Three Section Posts would then be joined together with fire trenches to create 'Platoon Posts' (The War Office 1944b: 41). Open access satellite imagery indicates that the main defensive features in the 151st Infantry Brigade's box were platoon posts formed of trenches which ranged from 70-200ft (21-61m) in length and arranged in a zig-zag formation (Figure 7). The platoon posts were also arranged into groups of 3, which formed a company's defensive position, with each battalion made up of 3-4 companies. Tripwires, laid to a depth of 12-15yds (11-14m), with tactical wire beyond, surrounded each of these posts (TNA WO 169/4999c: 1).

Each battalion in the brigade was responsible for the security of its own front (TNA WO 169/4288c: 1). To provide advance warning of an attack, small outposts, probably formed of several 2-man weapons pits, were constructed beyond the box (TNA WO 169/5007c: 2). It was the task of these outposts to 'deny the enemy close reconnaissance of the main defended area, ... [and] to delay the enemy and force him to mount an attack on the outpost line, thus acting as a cushion in front of the main defences' (The War Office 1944a: 44). Beyond the outposts, the 151st Infantry Brigade's box was also screened by 'armoured car patrols and small mobile columns, which prevented the enemy from reconnoitring the defensive positions and minefield' (TNA WO 231/93: 9).

Artillery

In support of the infantry, the box of the 151st Infantry Brigade was also defended by elements of the 74th Field Regiment Royal Artillery, 65th Anti-Tank Regiment Royal Artillery (TNA WO 169/4722: 1), and the 25th Light Anti-Aircraft Regiment (TNA WO 169/4882: 2). The primary tasks of the light anti-aircraft troops attached to the 50th Infantry Division was the defence of the 25-pounder batteries. As such, at least two troops were deployed to each of the 50th Infantry Division's brigades. The guns of each troop were then sited to ensure a good all-round field of fire (TNA WO 169/4882: 2). In addition, alternative sites were selected which took 'advantage of natural features to get their gun into more "hull down" position with the required A/Tk [anti-tank] field of fire of about 400/600 yds [366-549m]' (TNA WO 169/4882: 2). Observation posts were also established to provide advance warning of enemy tanks so that the light antiaircraft guns had time to relocate to alternative positions (TNA WO 169/4882: 2). It was the recommendation of the 25th Light Anti-Aircraft Regiment that gun pits should be partially dug-in with walls raised 2ft (0.6m) above the ground level. These walls should then be carefully camouflaged with the surroundings and faced with rock, rubble, or cement (TNA WO 169/4882: 2). Although various gun emplacements have been identified from satellite imagery, it has not been possible to positively identify any as light anti-aircraft gun pits.

Within the 151st Infantry Brigade's box, 14 artillery positions have been identified from satellite imagery (Figure 8). Each of these positions comprised 4 gun pits that each supported a single troop. The artillery was mainly positioned 700-2000yds (640-1829m) behind the box's western edge, with the exception of three troop positions located in the north-eastern sector. Each of the 25-pounder gun pits were 36ft (11m) in diameter, which was slightly larger than the 27ft (8.2m) minimum diameter set out in the *Middle East Training Pamphlet No. 16*, and were designed to allow 360° arcs of fire (TNA WO 169/4147: 2).

In addition to the 25-pounders, and the light anti-aircraft guns which could also operate in an anti-tank role, the 151st Infantry Brigade's box was also protected by the anti-tank guns of the 65th Anti-Tank Regiment Royal Artillery (TNA WO 169/4722: 1). A sketch plan of the defences within the box shows that the anti-tank guns were predominately positioned along the western edge to protect against a frontal attack (Figure 5). It was recommended that the gun pits for 6-pounder anti-tank guns were 1ft 6in (0.5m) deep, 18ft in diameter (5.5m), with no parapet, and an irregular slope to avoid shadow (TNA WO 201/2960: C2). Construction of the anti-tank gun pits in the 151st Infantry Brigade's box were completed by the beginning of March 1942 (TNA WO 169/4709: 1). Although several features which could be isolated gun emplacements were recorded, no anti-tank gun pits are not clearly visible on satellite imagery due to a lack of parapet. Anti-tank gun pits would, therefore, be relatively indistinguishable from the surrounding area on satellite imagery as they create little shadow.

Dummy positions

Battalion standard guidance issued by the War Office in 1944, two years after the Battle of Gazala, stated that '[c]oncealment in defence helps to evade accurate air attack, and denies to the enemy detailed knowledge necessary to his ground attack' (The War Office 1944a: 40). The orders issued to the units within the 151st Infantry Brigade's box before the battle, stated that dummy positions 'must be made to look real. They will frequently be lived in and must include dummy weapons. They must NOT be close to real posns [sic]' (TNA WO 169/4288d: 1). This survey identified one dummy position for a troop of four 25-pounders in the centre of the 8th Battalion Durham Light Infantry

sector, which corresponds with a dummy position marked on a map of the 8th Battalion Durham Light Infantry's defences (TNA WO 169/5008d). Approximately 500yds (457m) to the northeast of a genuine position, the four dummy gun emplacements are arranged in a crescent with each pit between 58-70yds apart (53-64m). The internal diameter of each of these dummy positions is 27ft (8m), which was slightly smaller than the dimensions set out in the *British Middle East Training Pamphlet No. 16, Design and Lay-Out of Field Defences* (1943) (Figure 9). The 505th Field Company Royal Engineers were also tasked with creating 'flashes' in these decoys to draw enemy shellfire (TNA WO 169/5312a: 4).

It is difficult to determine which fieldworks in the box were constructed as dummy positions as they were laid out to look like active positions. Battalion guidance recommended that over half of the field defences should be constructed as dummy positions (The War Office 1944a: 40). In addition, some fieldworks were constructed as alternative fighting positions. When D Company, 8th Battalion Durham Light Infantry, relieved B Company on the left-hand sector of the box, the former used B Company's defences as alternative positions, but these could also have acted as dummies (TNA WO 169/5007b: 2).

Near-contemporary training manuals stated that battalion defences should include dummy minefields which should have a 'proportion of live mines along the enemy edge. Reasonable attention should be drawn to it by indifferent siting and moderately concealed wire. The apparent strength of anti-tank guns covering it may be increased by dummy positions' (The War Office 1944a: 40). Maps of the 151st Infantry Brigade's defences indicate that dummy minefields were developed to the west of the 6th Battalion Durham Light Infantry's position (TNA WO 169/5007d: 3). Due to dummy and alternative defences being constructed in the same manner as the actual fighting positions, it is difficult to positively distinguish between them on satellite imagery.

Minefields

During the Second World War, minefields were one of the quickest forms of artificial obstacles battalions could construct: these had the 'advantage that they can be laid where they are wanted to fit in with other defences. They can be rapidly set up, and can often be concealed from the enemy and so be used as a means of surprise' (The War Office 1944a: 36). The primary minefield extended along the whole length of the Gazala Line. In the sector held by the 1st South African Division, the primary minefield was 200yd (183m) wide and consisted of 150,000 anti-tank mines laid at a density of 2.5 mines per 1 yard (0.9m) (TNA CAB 44/97: 34). Although the density of the minefield in front of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box is unknown, mines were sown 1 mine per 0.75-1yd in front of the 150th Infantry Brigade's box (TNA WO 169/4287a: 1). Along the most likely axis of the Afrika Korps' approach, minefield 'marshes' were laid out, and the 50th Infantry Division identified the area to the west of the 151st Infantry Brigade's sector as a priority (TNA CAB 44/97: 34 and TNA WO 169/4287b: 4). Alongside the anti-tank mines, the Eighth Army also sowed anti-personnel mines (TNA CAB 44/97: 34). To allow the troops defending the Gazala Line safe passage through the minefields, gaps were left. Royal Engineers were stationed near to each of these gaps in order to close them in the event of an attack (TNA WO 169/5007c: 2). The edges of the minefields were also marked by trip wires and pickets (TNA WO 169/4147: 1). Work on developing the minefields surrounding the 151st Infantry Brigade's box continued from late February until the Battle of Gazala (TNA WO 169/4147: 1; TNA WO 169/4288d: 1; TNA WO 169/4287b: 4; TNA WO 169/4287c: 12; TNA WO 169/4287d: 18; TNA WO 169/5312a: 1, 4; and TNA WO 169/5312b: 2).

It was not possible to identify the minefields of the 151st Infantry Bridge from open source satellite imagery.

Logistics/vehicle pits

Access to food, water, supplies, and transportation were essential to units operating in deserts. Despite guidelines stating that '[p]osts should be self-contained and capable of an independent existence' (TNA WO 201/2960: 1), within one sector of the box, held by the 6th Battalion Durham Light Infantry, all stores, with the exception of No. 11 Platoon B Company's trench stores and reserve rations, were 'brought into a central dump and guarded under Coy arrangements' (TNA WO 169/5007e: 1). The location of the central dump could not be identified in this study, but it might be represented by one of the clusters of vehicle pits and other small features. Within the eastern sector of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box, and to the rear of the Brigade's HQ, a 'harbour' for the motor transport was organised (TNA WO 169/5007b: 3). In addition, orders were issued stating that all vehicles within the defensive boxes were to be dug-in (TNA WO 169/4999d: 1 and TNA WO 169/5008e: 3). Satellite imagery indicates that these vehicle pits, measuring approximately 9ft (2.7m) by 22ft (6.7m), were widely dispersed across the box (Figure 10), with the greatest concentration in the eastern sector, within the Brigade's HQ and the 505th Field Company Royal Engineers areas of responsibility.

Discussion

At the centre of the Gazala Line was the 151st Infantry Brigade's box which was divided into three sub-sectors: on the right of the line was the 9th Battalion Durham Light Infantry; in the centre the 6th Battalion Durham Light Infantry; and on the left, the 8th Battalion Durham Light Infantry, each with their own supporting troops (Figure 5) (TNA WO 169/5007f: 1). Operational orders issued by the brigade stated that '151 Bde [Infantry Brigade] will hold the Bde Box to the last round and the last man' (TNA WO 169/4288e: 1). These orders also outlined a system of defence 'designed to resist attack from the WEST – N.W. – SOUTH and S.E. ... Alternative posns for certain subunits will be constructed so as to cover the EAST and N.E. portions of the perimeter' (TNA WO 169/4288e: 4). In the 6th Battalion Durham Light Infantry's sector, the alternative positions in the east were dug between the 'Sunderland Gap' and the 'Durham Gap', which were pathways left within the minefield (Figure 5) (TNA WO 169/5007f: 2). All the defences within the box were intended to be organised for all round defence and any 'attack will be stopped by fire of all arms forward of and in the minefield belt. Maximum ranges for opening fire will be 600 yds [549m] for Brens and 400 yds [366m] for rifles' (TNA WO 169/5008e: 1).

The analysis of the archaeological remains of the 151st Infantry Brigade has provided a new approach to understanding the Battle of Gazala. Field positions which were recorded from satellite imagery clearly show the brigade concentrated their defence in the north-western and southern sectors of the box. In the north-west, the 9th Battalion Durham Light Infantry positioned trenches to ensure overlapping fields of fire and in places, the fire from 7 platoon trenches overlapped (Figure 11). The battalion's western sector was clearly laid out to provide all round, mutually supporting defence. To the east, only six platoon trenches were dug by the 9th Battalion Durham Light Infantry to defend the eastern approaches to their sector's box. The ability of these troops to concentrate fire was, however, limited due to fewer overlapping fields of fire.

The defence of the 151st Infantry Brigade centre was allocated to the 6th Battalion Durham Light Infantry, and their fieldworks are more widely dispersed compared to the north-west and south of the box. In this sector, platoon trenches are clustered in a group of 3 which could accommodate a company, with alternative positions located between 1.5 and 2 miles (2.4 and 3.2km) to the east.

In the southern sector of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box, the 8th Battalion Durham Light Infantry concentrated their defences in the south-west of their area of responsibility, with a few platoon trenches defending against a flanking attack from the east. Although the platoon trenches were designed for all round defence, the archaeology demonstrates that the 151st Infantry Brigade's box had limited protection from an enemy that had outflanked the static position.

The documentary evidence indicates that all of the anti-tank guns allocated to the 151st Infantry Brigade were positioned along the western edge of the box. The maximum range of these guns, 5,500yds (5,029m) (Henry 2004: 13), would have covered the minefield enclosing the box. There was, however, no anti-tank defence against flanking attacks coming from the north or east. The maximum range of the 25pounders within the box, and their 360° field of fire, meant that all avenues of approach could be covered. As these guns would not necessarily have a direct line of sight, observation posts would have directed the fire of the 25-pounders (Lacey 2003: 38). Although the location of the observation posts are unknown, it is presumed they were located to the northwest, west, southwest, south, and southeast in accordance with the brigade's operational orders. A flanking manoeuvre approaching 151st Infantry Brigade's box would have faced little opposition from pre-established field fortifications.

British experiences over the course of the Second World War demonstrated 'that any attempt at defence in line will not stand up against the weight of a modern attack' (The War Office 1944a: 34). Penetration by the enemy into a defended locality was accepted as inevitable, meaning any plan of defence must, therefore, 'aim at leading the enemy into areas where he can most effectively by destroyed' (The War Office 1944a: 35). If the *Afrika Korps* had managed to penetrate the 151st Infantry Brigade's box, there were few internal obstacles that would restrict or direct their movement. It appears from contemporary plans of the defences (Figure 5) that no tactical minefields, which were laid to canalise enemy penetration within the defended area (The War Office 1943: 5), were constructed. The limited number of field defences in the northeast, east, and southeast of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box also undermined the effectiveness of the minefield as '[u]nless covered by the fire of the defenders, anti-tank mines are in most cases useless' (The War Office 1933: 44).

One of the weaknesses of the Eighth Army's Gazala Line was its length which meant that the defensive boxes were isolated from each other (TNA WO 236/2b: 2). The layout of the boxes meant that the *Afrika Korps* could surround, or ignore, each box as they wished (TNA CAB 44/97: 45). Deserts proved to have specific difficulties when planning a defence, as '[d]istances were vast; cover did not exist; the ground was usually hard rock; the creation of a defensive position, which gave any cover to the defendants, involved vast effort over several weeks and could not possibly be concealed' (TNA WO 236/2b: 3). In one British post-war analysis of the Battle of Gazala, it was stated that the adoption of the dispersed layout was due to the influence of the Joint Planning Staff at GHQ: 'They must have worked on maps of a scale of about 1/2,000,000 and thought nothing of describing positions 25 miles [40.2km] apart as "mutually supporting"' (TNA WO 236/2b: 3).

The 151st Infantry Brigade's box was approximately 1 mile (1.6km) to the west of the 69th Infantry Brigade's box and between 2 and 4 miles (3.2km and 6.4km) east of the 1st South African Brigade (Figure 4). These boxes could only support each other through indirect artillery fire as '[i]nfantry in defensive positions had no effect on what was happening beyond the range of their observation' (TNA WO 236/2b: 3). Mapping of the field remains of the 69th Infantry Brigade's box only identified a couple of artillery emplacements. The small number of recorded emplacements suggests that the 69th Infantry Brigade could only provide limited supporting fire (Figure 12). Unlike the 151st Infantry Brigade, the positioning of the trenches also suggests that the 69th Infantry Brigade were more prepared for an attack on their rear.

Auchinleck believed that Rommel, when launching his attack against the Gazala Line, would attack the centre of the position in strength accompanied by a feint against Bir Hacheim in the south. At the time, the possibility that Rommel might envelop the Eighth Army's southern flank, before driving onto Tobruk was seen as unlikely (Carver 2002: 64). When Rommel finally launched his attack on the Gazala Line, he did just that (Carver 1964: 191). Due to the isolation of the boxes, Rommel was free to clear paths through the Gazala Line minefield to allow his supplies through (Carver 2002: 87 and Doherty 1999: 49).

Conclusion

The analysis of the field remains of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box on the Gazala Line using open access satellite images have demonstrated the nature and extent of the field defences. This study has not only demonstrated that in the centre of the Gazala Line the focus of the defence was against a frontal assault, but also the value of open access satellite imagery for understanding Second World War battlefields located in desert regions.

Declarations

Conflict of Interests The author reports there are no competing interests to declare.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank Dr Johanne Porter for her comments on earlier drafts of this article. I would also like to thank the two reviewers for their comments which has made this a better article.

References

Banks, I. 2007. 'Ghosts in the desert: the archaeological investigation of a Sub-Saharan battlefield'. Journal of Conflict Archaeology 3(1): 1-28. doi:10.1163/157407807X257340 Barnes, J.A. 2018a. "Madonna del Prignioniero Prega per Noi": an intimate archaeology of a World War II Italian Prisoner-of-War Camp'. Historical Archaeology 52: 561–579. doi:10.1007/s41636-018-0137-4 Barnes, J.A. 2018b. 'Nails, tacks, and hinges: the archaeology of Camp Monticello, a World War II prisoner of war camp'. Southeastern Archaeology 37(3): 169-189. doi:10.1080/0734578X.2017.1420840 Bolin, A. 2012. 'On the side of light: performing morality at Rwanda's Genocide Memorials'. Journal of Conflict Archaeology 7(3): 199-207. doi:10.1179/1574077312Z.0000000012 Bondesan, A. 2012. 'Between history and geography: the El Alamein Project: research, findings, and results'. In El Alamein and the struggle for North Africa: international perspectives from the twenty-first century, edited by J. Edwards, 113-136. Cairo: The American University in Cairo Press. Bondesan, A., Furlani, S., Vergara, M.N., Massironi, M. and Francese, R. 2013. 'Geomorphology of the El Alamein battlefield (Southern Front, Egypt)'. Journal of Maps 9(4): 532-541. doi:10.1080/17445647.2013.823578

Browne, K. 2014. 'Chuuk lagoon - the "Gibraltar of the Pacific". *Journal of the Australasian Institute for Maritime Archaeology* 38: 130-142.

Browne, K. 2019. "'Ghost Battleships" of the Pacific: metal pirates, WWII heritage, and environmental protection'. *Journal of Maritime Archaeology* 14: 1–28. doi:10.1007/s11457-018-9223-1

Carver, M. 1964. Tobruk. London: Pan Books.

Carver, M. 2002. *Dilemmas of the Desert War: The Libyan Campaign, 1940-1942.* Staplehurst: Spellmount.

Chipangura, N. and Silkia, K.K. 2019. 'Contested archaeological approaches to mass grave exhumations in Zimbabwe'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 14(2-3): 163-180. doi:10.1080/15740773.2020.1729614

Cocroft, W. Thomas, R., and Barnwell, P. 2004. *Cold War: Building for nuclear confrontation 1946-1989*. Swindon: English Heritage.

Dando, N. 2014. 'The impact of terrain on British operations and doctrine in North Africa, 1940-1943'. PhD diss., University of Plymouth.

Dixon, B., Gilda, L. and Bulgrin, L. 2012. ,The archaeology of World War II Japanese stragglers on the island of Guam and the Bushido Code'. *Asian Perspectives* 51(1): 110-27.

Dobinson, C. 2001. AA Command: Britain's Anti-Aircraft Defences of the Second World War. York: Methuen.

Dobinson, C. 2010. Building Radar: Forging Britain's Early-Warning Chain, 1939-1945. York: Methuen.

Dobinson, C. 2013. *Fields of Deception: Britain's Bombing Decoys of World War II*. York: Methuen.

Doherty, R. 1999. *A noble crusade: The history of Eighth Army 1941-45*. Staplehurst: Spellmount.

Garfi, S. 2014. 'An archaeology of colonialism, conflict, and exclusion: conflict landscapes of Western Sahara'. PhD diss., University of East Anglia.

Garfi, S. 2019. *Conflict landscapes: an archaeology of the International Brigades in the Spanish Civil War*. Oxford: Archaeopress Publishing.

Gilbin, J.D. 2015. 'Towards an archaeology of recent conflict in Western Great Lakes Africa'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 10(2): 123-146.

doi:10.1179/1574077315Z.0000000048

Graham, D. 1999. *Against odds: reflections on the experiences of the British Army,* 1914-45. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

Harrison, R. and Schofield, J. 2010. *After modernity: archaeological approaches to the contemporary past*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Henry, C. 2004. British anti-tank artillery 1939-45. Oxford: Osprey Publishing.

Jeffery, B. 2004. 'World War II underwater cultural heritage sites in Truk Lagoon: considering a case for World Heritage Listing'. *The International Journal of Nautical Archaeology* 33(1): 106-121. doi:10.1111/j.1095-9270.2004.00009.x

Kempe, S. and Al-Malabeh, A. 2013. 'Desert kits in Jordan and Saudi Arabia: structure, statistics and function, a Google Earth study'. *Quaternary International* 297: 126-146. doi:10.1016/j.quaint.2013.02.013

Kennedy, D. and Bishop, M.C. 2011. 'Google Earth and the archaeology of Saudi Arabia. A case study from the Jeddah area'. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 38(6): 1284-1293. doi:10.1016/j.jas.2011.01.003

Lacey, C. 2003. 'Fireshed: The application of GIS techniques to historic military data'. MSc diss., University of Southampton.

Luo, L., Wang, X., Guo, H., Lasaponara, R., Shi, P., Bachagha, N., Li, L., Yao, Y., Masini, N., Chen, F., Ji, W., Cao, H., Li, C., and Hu, N. 2018. 'Google Earth as a powerful tool for archaeological and cultural heritage applications: a review'. *Remote Sensing* 10(10): 1558. doi:10.3390/rs10101558

McKinnon, J. and Carrell, T. 2015. *Underwater archaeology of a Pacific battlefield: the WWII Battle of Saipan*. New York: Springer.

Murphy, W.E. 1961. *The relief of Tobruk: The official history of New Zealand in the Second World War 1939-1945*. Wellington: War History Branch, Department of Internal Affairs.

Myers, A. 2010. 'Camp Delta, Google Earth and the ethics of remote sensing in archaeology'. *World Archaeology* 42(3): 455-467. doi:10.1080/00438243.2010.498640 Ng, L. and Camp, S.L. 2015. 'Consumption in World War II Japanese American incarceration camps'. In *Historical archaeologies of capitalism: contributions to global historical archaeology*, edited by M. Leone & J. Knauf, 149-180. New York: Springer. O'Reilly, D. and Scott, G. 2015. 'Moated sites of the Iron Age in the Mun River Valley, Thailand: new discoveries using Google Earth'. *Archaeological Research in Asia* 3: 9-18. doi:10.1016/j.ara.2015.06.001

Osborne, M. 2008. *Pillboxes of Britain and Ireland*. Stroud: The History Press. Pearson, D. and Connah, G. 2009. 'Battlefield Casualty: the archaeology of a captured gun'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 5(1): 231-256. doi:10.1163/157407709X12634580640579 Pollard, T., Banks, I., Arthur, J., Clark, J. and Oliver, N. 2005. 'Survey and excavation of the Anglo-Zulu War Fort at Eshowe, KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 1(1): 133-180. doi:10.1163/157407705774929015
Price, N. and Knecht, R. 2012. 'Peleliu 1944: the archaeology of a South Pacific D-Day'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 7(1): 5-48. doi:10.1179/157407812X13245464933786
Price, N., Knecht, R., Ballinger, S., Cypra, S., Emesiochel, C., Hesus, T., Kloulechad,

E., Lindsay, G., McQuillen, D. and Ngirmang, S.O. 2013. 'After the typhoon: multicultural archaeologies of World War II on Peleliu, Palau, Micronesia'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 8(3): 193-248. doi:10.1179/1574077313Z.0000000026 Sadr, K. and Rodier, X. 2012. 'Google Earth, GIS and stone-walled structures in southern Gauuteng, South Africa'. *Journal of Archaeological Science* 39: 1034-1042. doi:10.1016/j.jas.2011.11.024

Schofield, J. 2005. *Combat Archaeology: material culture and modern conflict*. London: Duckworth.

Schofield, J., Johnson, W., and Beck, C. 2002. *Matériel culture: the archaeology of the twentieth century conflict*. Oxon: Routledge.

Shew, D.O. and Kamp-Whittaker, A.E. 2013. 'Perseverance and prejudice: maintaining community in Amache, Colorado's World War II Japanese internment camp'. In *Prisoners of War: archaeology, memory, and heritage of 19th- and 20th-century mass interment*, edited by H. Mytum and G. Carr, 303-317. New York: Springer.

Sinclair-Thomson, B. and Challis, S. 2017. 'The 'bullets to water' belief complex: a pan-southern African cognate epistemology for protective medicines and the control of projectiles'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 12(3): 192-208.

doi:10.1080/15740773.2017.1487122

Swanepoel, N. 2005. 'Socio-political change on a slave-raiding frontier: war, trade and 'Big Men' in nineteenth century Sisalaland, Northern Ghana'. *Journal of Conflict Archaeology* 1(1): 265-293. doi:10.1163/157407705774928999

The National Archives (TNA) CAB 44/418a, *Battle of Gazala Line*, 26 May – 18 June, 1942: Part 1 The Dispositions and Strength of the 8 Army

The National Archives (TNA) CAB 44/418b, *Battle of the Gazala Line 26 May – 18 June 1942: 30 May Afternoon*

The National Archives (TNA) CAB 44/420, The Gazala Line: The Eve of Battle

The National Archives (TNA) CAB 44/97, *The German Assault on the Gazala Position and the Fall of Tobruk 26th May 1942 to 21st June 1942*

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4147, RA 50 Div OO No. 7 24/02/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4287a, *150 Inf Bde GP Defence Instruction No. 1 02/03/1942*

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4287b, Diary of Events 150 Infantry Brigade March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4287c, Summary of 150 Infantry Brigade Signals March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4287d, Summary of 150 Infantry Brigade Signals April 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4288a, 151 Bde GP Standing Orders – Gazala Line 24/02/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4288b, *Map of 151 Bde Defences on the Gazala Line*

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4288c, 151 Bde Operation Instructions No. 3 01/03/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4288d, 151 Bde GP Standing Orders – Gazala Line 26/02/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4288e, 151 Bde Operation Orders No. 1 09/03/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4709, 259th (NY) A/Tk Bty RA War Diary March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4722, RHQ 65 A/Tk Regt RA War Diary April 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4882, 25th Light AA Regiment RA Employment of Light AA Operations for April 42 01/05/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4999a, *Progress Report to HQ 150 Infantry Brigade 12/03/1942*

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4999b, *Progress Report to HQ 150 Infantry Brigade 02/03/1942*

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4999c, 2nd Battalion The Cheshire Regiment Defence Scheme for the Keep at Bir El Geff March 1942 The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/4999d, Progress Report to HQ 150 Infantry Brigade 16/03/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5007a, 6th Bn The Durham Light Infantry February 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5007b, 6th Bn The Durham Light Infantry March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5007c, 6th Bn The Durham Light Infantry April 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5007d, 6th Bn The Durham Light Infantry May 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5007e, 6th Battalion The Durham Light Infantry Administrative Instructions No. 1 March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5007f, 6th Battalion The Durham Light Infantry Operation Order No. 1 13th March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5008a, 8th Bn. The Durham LI War Diary February 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5008b, 8th Bn. The Durham LI War Diary March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5008c, 8th Bn. The Durham LI War Diary April 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5008d, *Map of 8th Bn. The Durham LI Defences* The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5008e, *8DLI Operational Order No. 1* 26/03/1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5312a, 505 Field Company RE War Diary April 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 169/5312b, 505 Field Company RE War Diary March 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 201/2696, Eighth Army: Report on withdrawal from El Egheila to the Gazala Line Jan 21 – Feb 4 1942

The National Archives (TNA) WO 201/2960, *Middle East Training Pamphlet No. 16* Part II: Design and Lay-Out of Field Defences

The National Archives (TNA) WO 231/93, *The Battle of Gazala 26 May to 21 June 1942*

The National Archives (TNA) WO 236/2a, DC/GOC/276 08/10/1949

The National Archives (TNA) WO 236/2b, *Appendix A: General Comments on 'The Battle of the Gazala Line'*

The War Office. 1933. Manual of Field Engineering Vol. 1 (All Arms)

The War Office. 1943. Field Engineering (All Arms): Military Training Pamphlet No. 30 Part III Obstacles

The War Office. 1944a. Infantry Training Part I: The Infantry Battalion

The War Office. 1944b. *Field Engineering (All Arms): Military Training Pamphlet No. 30 Part V Protective Works*

Thomas, D., Kidd, F., Nikolovski, S. and Zipfel, C. 2008. 'The archaeological sites of Afghanistan in Google Earth'. *AARGnews* 37: 22-30.

Young, A. 2012. 'World War II archaeology in Fiji: assessing the material record'. *Nebraska Anthropologist* 27: 76-95.

Figure 1: Google Earth imagery for part of the Gazala Line at 250m, 500m, 750 and 1000m viewing altitude (© Google Earth).

Figure 2: Google Earth imagery of the Gazala Line date stamped as 1985, 2004, 2009, early 2012, late 2012, early 2019 and late 2019 (© Google Earth).

Figure 3: Map showing the main locations mentioned in the text (© Google Earth).

Figure 4: Map of the Gazala Line on the afternoon of 30 May 1942 (TNA CAB 44/418b)

Figure 5: Defence plan of the 151st Infantry Brigade box, 9 March 1942 (TNA WO 169/4288b).

Figure 6: Defences of the 151st Infantry Brigade's box on the Gazala Line: red represents trenches, blue are artillery positions, and black are shelters, vehicle pits, and unknown features (drawn by author, background mapping © Google Earth).

Figure 7: Three platoon trenches in the 9th Battalion Durham Light Infantry's sector, forming a company's defensive position (© Google Earth).

Figure 8: 25-pounder gun emplacement for a troop of four guns. Shelters and stores for the crews can be seen in close proximity to the gun pits (© Google Earth).

Figure 9: Dummy position for a troop of four 25-pounders was located in the centre of the 8th Battalion Durham Light Infantry's sector. 500yds (457m) to the southwest is a genuine position for four 25-pounders (© Google Earth).

Figure 10: Shelters, section posts and vehicle pits located in the eastern sector of the brigade's box (© Google Earth).

Figure 11: 151st Infantry Brigade with 400yd (366m) maximum range of engagement for rifle fire from each section trench showing overlapping fields of fire. Infantry armed with Bren guns, with an effective range of 600yd (549m), would have provided additional defensive firepower (drawn by author, background mapping © Google Earth).

Figure 12: Defences of the 69th Infantry Brigade's box on the Gazala Line: red represents trenches, blue are artillery positions, and black are shelters, vehicle pits, and unknown features (drawn by author, background mapping © Google Earth).